
/2020 “So let’s do it—full of belief, confident that we’re presentable inside and out. 

Let’s keep a firm grip on the promises that keep us going. He always keeps his word. 

Let’s see how inventive we can be in encouraging love and helping out, not avoiding 

worshiping together as some do but spurring each other on, especially as we see the big 

Day approaching.” 

Hebrews 10:22-25 (MSG) 

 

 

This past year has proven to be a very challenging one for us with all that has gone on with 

COVID-19 as this pandemic affected not only us but also the entire world being pretty much at a 

standstill. As we approach this new year we are prayerfully hopeful that an end to this may be in 

sight. Having to cancel in-person worship services, Sunday school, Bible studies, choir practices, 

other ministries as well as Food n Fun has taught us to approach things that we have done 

through the years in a different light. We are even needing to conduct our Annual Business 

Meeting via Zoom this year! I am however very thankful and grateful that we have been able to 

continue the ministry of Matthew 25 as the need to assist in providing for those less fortunate 

continues to be at the forefront of our endeavors. I am also very grateful and appreciative of the 

time and dedication that our Pastor and Arlean, Jeff, and the rest of those involved in our on-line 

worship (Lester, Larry, Jeran, Elizabeth, Colette, Jill, the Praise Team) put into allowing us the 

ability to continue to be in worship and in God’s Word. 

As our church family continues to struggle with the loss of loved ones, friends and others that we 

all come into acquaintance with along with the loss of jobs and income; let us continue to lift 

them up in prayer and offer encouragement that this pandemic will come to pass in God’s timing. 

Let us all put our trust and faith in the Almighty, our Sovereign Lord. Let us continue to worship 

together, even though remotely for now. Let us encourage one another in God’s love and pray for 

one another as a family; God’s family, that we are a blessing to one another. 

 

Boon Tee, Church Moderator 

 



ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING 

January 17, 2021 
 

I. Call to Order and Opening Prayer 

 

II. Election of 2021 Church Officers 

Chairman of the Board (Moderator): Boon Tee 

Church Clerk: Patti Kunkel 

Financial Secretary:  Richard Ward 

Treasurer:  Martin Jung 

Church School Superintendent:  Ginny Kamimoto 

 

III. Election of Deacons (Class of 2023) 

Irma Jue  

Ken Lai 

Patricia Tom 

 

Class of 2021    Class of 2022 

Richard Bruce    Patti Kunkel 

Jennifer Chmielewski   Lisa Lee 

Cynthia Ho     Bobby Standring 

Dr. Jack Patton    Boon Tee 

Janelle Soria 

 

IV. Presentation of 2021 Annual Church Budget (Richard Ward) 

 

V. Benediction 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



First Chinese Baptist Church 

Pastor’s Annual Report 

JANUARY 17 - 2021 

 

Dear Church Family, 

 This feels like an annual report like no other. I continue to struggle with the 

grief and new challenges of what took place in 2020 because of COVID-19 and 

what may lie ahead in 2021. We have been facing anxiety, depression, and fatigue. 

Yet, there has also been the joy of creating new worship experiences that allows us 

to connect with people and their challenges in new and innovative ways. 

 Personally, I was honored to have a devotional book put into print which has 

been published in the Philippines, Thailand, and Brazil. A real privilege to bring 

Scripture, God’s Word, and elements of contemplation to brothers and sisters in 

Christ around the world. PLUS, Arlean and I celebrated 45 years of marriage. (She 

has been a partner, wife, friend, and a companion throughout our ministry. What a 

blessing these past nine months. She did not need to be asked she just stepped 

forward and has been singing, decorating the altar, listening to a whining pastor, 

and standing in for the congregation. A blessing to me and to this ministry).  

 We were supposed to take a Disney cruise to celebrate our anniversary, but 

we all know what happened to the cruise industry. But our daughters put us on a 

cardboard SS Minnow instead, and we had a great time of celebration. The church 

family had a drive thru birthday celebration for me which was a complete surprise 

and very special. To top the year off we had another grandbaby born in 2020. 

Point? God always brings peace and hope in the middle of chaos when we have a 

church family to stand with and beside us through the years.    

 So, as we look back, as a church we also look forward (whatever may come) 

to another year of helping everyone we interact with to see what it means to be 

connected to Jesus. That as we live our daily lives in Christ, as we walk in His 

Word our faith is strengthened and we feel His loving care. Romans 1:17 tells us 

that the righteous will live by faith.  That means that faith is ongoing.  We must 

walk it out in our lives, day by day.  We need constant refreshing from the Holy 

Spirit and revelation from God’s Word so that we can move through the year. In 

days like we are living I find encouragement in Psalm 91. 



Whoever goes to the Lord for safety, 

    whoever remains under the protection of the Almighty, 
2 can say to him, 

    “You are my defender and protector. 

    You are my God; in you I trust.” 
3 He will keep you safe from all hidden dangers 

    and from all deadly diseases. 
4 He will cover you with his wings; 

    you will be safe in his care; 

    his faithfulness will protect and defend you.   Psalm 91:1-4 GNT 

What wonderful promises!  Hang in there! God is behind us, in front, and all 

around us keeping us in His grace. Keep up the good work!   

Grace and Peace, 

Rev. Danny L. Jack 

 

 

 

 



WE WORSHIP TOGETHER AND INVITE OTHERS 
TO JOIN US - ONLINE! 

When the pandemic reached critical levels and the Governor placed a stay-at-

home order on us all just before Easter. As your pastor I was given the new 

challenges of providing a worship service that contained all the usual elements of a 

“normal” service but with visuals that could be utilized in a digital format.  

Fortunately, with the help of Arlean, Jeff Burkett, Jill Prince, Jeran and 

Elizabeth Ott along with Lester Lowe and Larry Lowe we never missed a Sunday 

of worship. We put together a digital worship service on Facebook. Here is a list of 

some of our innovative attempts to keep our families, members and visitors 

engaged. 

• A self-guided Good Friday service video that utilized the 

various prints I have used over the years for our Easter and Advent 

services. Using music and an online program people could take 

their time in reading Scripture, looking at the artwork in order to 

contemplate on our Savior’s sacrifice. 
 

 

 

• We had a drive thru easter egg hunt to use the eggs that 

had already been put together for children by the Subvert small 

group. Little did we know that eight months later we would 

still be socially distant from each other. 

 

• To keep the younger children further engaged with 

worship I had a pandemic first responder bear that I placed in 

various places each week inviting children to tell me where the 

bear was hiding. After several weeks I gave the children their 

own bear with a message of encouragement from their pastor. 
 

 

• With the pandemic continuing and no letup in sight I 

began a twelve-week series I called “unraveled” to take us 

through the summer months. I noted that we would look at 

weaving our lives together in worship, confession, and 

affirmation. In fact, as I tried to think of a visual representation 

of bringing the unraveled threads of our lives back to God, I 

pictured a loom. So, I got a frame and began to string thread back and forth 

and as I did so praying the requests you sent in each week. We lifted a 



daughter, a family that suffered immense loss, and a few prayers with the 

theme of frustration and anger. I asked that you continue to send in your 

prayer requests and together we weaved God’s Word and His presence into 

our lives during the weeks and months.  We ended that series with a worship 

of remembrance. For me one of the most moving times of Word and worship 

in my years as a pastor. 

 

•      The Education Committee and I 

struggled with what to do about Vacation 

Bible School. We decided to keep the same 

format we had used over the years but do it 

online. Mr. Scott Berglund and I did our usual 

skits and Colette Ott led singing on Facebook 

and then the children were invited to continue 

their experience online. Thanks to the 

education committee we were able to provide 

a quality experience for our children even in the middle of pandemic chaos. 
 

 

 

•          
In September we had a blessing of the backpack service. After church 

families drove thru and got their backpack tags and a special blessing. Then 

with the help of the education committee we had a socially distant ice cream 

social. Was a wonderful time! 

 



In the middle of the CORONA 19 virus, I started thinking 

about money. Asking myself questions like: How will we as 

a church survive when we are not able to gather and take our 

offerings? What is stewardship in the middle of a chaos? 

Does God really expect us to give?            

So, I began working on a new way of seeing stewardship. I put together art, Bible 

stories, poems, and space for members to discern their money story in a journal. I 

then did a poster to use in worship to track our stewardship story. I was disappointed 

in the number of people willing to really look at their giving history and then to 

honestly respond but for those that did they have reported a change in perspective 

regarding God’s gifts to us all.        

In fact, despite this season of uncertainty, the generosity of FCBC has been 

wonderful. Our income has remained steady in a season when many churches and 

non-profits are struggling. We have been able to continue ministering during the 

COVID-19 pandemic.  

 

•    
 After our stewardship Sunday we came to Thanksgiving. In the past 

we have always enjoyed a time of worship, praise, and a wonderful meal 

together. But this year was different. So, we catered a brown bag 

thanksgiving that included a turkey sandwich, chips, and a treat. People then 

drove thru or stopped and fellowshipped at a distance. In other words, not 

the same but we were still able to give thanks for God’s goodness. Channel 

24 even covered the event! 

 



• Every year our children help to put on a Christmas 

program. Of course, 2020 is different but Michael 

Oldham stepped forward and put together a digital 

presentation that honored our Savior’s birth and provided 

some much-needed smiles. 

 

 

 
 

• Thanks to Jeran Ott we were able to have our own 

AM station that allowed us to end the year with a parking 

lot Christmas Eve candlelight service. This pastor and 

this church are truly blessed with willing hands, and 

dedicated individuals. Praise God!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

  

 

 

 

 

 



WE SERVE IN OUR CITY & WORLD 

One of the strongest descriptions of the church in the Bible is that of it being 

the Body of Christ. When the early church was young and going through countless 

challenges the Apostle Paul wrote this truth: “All of you together are Christ’s 

body, and each of you is a part of it,” (1 Corinthians 12:27). It can be easy to 

reflect on the last ministry year and only focus on the pandemic, but there is so 

much more to the year than that.         

 Our Matthew 25 ministry continues to be an example of our commitment to 

being the hands and feet of Christ. Our weekly pickups of cookies, pastries, breads, 

and surplus foods from local schools goes to a variety of grass roots ministries 

helping hundreds of families that fall through the cracks in the city of Fresno. Once 

more we distributed 400 turkeys at Thanksgiving helping well over 700 people. 

 We also reach out globally. Supporting the AKHA Youth 

Foundation in Thailand and our denomination’s ministry through the One Great 

Hour, World Fellowship Offering, America For Christ and the Retired Ministers 

and Missionary Offerings.  

 

WE LEAD WITH GRACE, HUMILITY, TRUST AND 
JOY 

As I think back over the last 12 months it is hard to believe all we have been 

through trying to do life and church during this COVID-19 pandemic.  A huge 

thank you to our Board of Deacons that makes sure the bills get paid, the building 

is maintained, and the grounds beautiful all-in preparation for that day we return. 

 To our Shepherding Team that maintains contact with each member finding 

out how they are doing and any prayer concerns. To Pastor Jeannie Gong who kept 

weekly contact, led Bible study, and ministered to the Agape membership despite 



her being in China. To our education team that has Zoomed, prayed, and looked for 

ways to do Sunday School, VBS and care for our children despite the distance. 

You all have put in a tremendous amount of work and additional efforts to move 

from life as we knew it, to all things virtual.           

For many in leadership here at FCBC this has been a season filled with a lot 

of uncertainty, additional stress, loss, and anxiety. Yet together we have placed our 

lives and of those we shepherd in the hands of our Savior. Remembering 

Philippians 4:6, “Do not be anxious about anything, but in everything by prayer 

and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be made known to God.”   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


